
Department of Education
Charter School Accountability Meeting
November 4, 2009
Pencader Business and Finance Charter High School
Attending Committee Members:

Dan Cruce, Jim Hertzog, Mike Jackson, Mike Stetter, Cliff Coleman, Paul Harrell
Ex-officio Members:

Terry Whittaker, Jim Wilson
Mr. Cruce called the meeting to order.  The purpose of the meeting was to have the initial discussion regarding the renewal application from Pencader Business and Finance Charter High School and to meet with representatives from the school to discuss the renewal application.  For the purpose of the record introductions were made:
Dan Cruce, Associate Secretary/Chief of Staff, Chair of Accountability Committee
Jim Hertzog, Education Associate, Student Assessment
Mike Jackson, Associate Secretary, Finances and Services

Mike Stetter, Director, Curriculum Development

Cliff Coleman, Member of Accountability Committee
Paul Harrell, Education Associate, Private/Public Partnerships

John Hindman, Deputy Attorney General, counsel to the committee

Julia Webster, Education Associate, Charter Schools Office
Scott Kessel, Education Associate, DOE
Judi Coffield, Policy Analyst, State Board of Education
Terry Whittaker, State Board of Education
Jim Wilson, State Board of Education
Wayne Barton, Director, Professional Accountability
Michael Hamilton, Board President, Pencader

Tommy Lu, Pencader

Scott Green, Teacher Representative, Pencader

Brad Catts, School Leader, Pencader

Ann Lewis, Dean of Instruction, Pencader

Chris Castagno, Board Member, Pencader

Zhun Lu, Pencader

Nicole Figario, Board Member, Pencader

Tia Jones, Board Member, Pencader

Ray Arzinger, Board Member, Pencader
Rebecca Van Pelt, ISDC

Debbie Doordan, ISDC

Suzi Harris

Dawn Ryan

Dr. Webster gave a brief overview of the school.  Pencader Business and Finance Charter High School opened in 2006.  This is the school’s first renewal application.
There was no discussion from the accountability committee.

Mr. Cruce called for a recess.

Meeting was restarted.

For the record, Mr. Hindman commented that the charter school received a letter from the Department stating the time of meeting with the accountability committee.  He asked if the school was satisfied with moving forward with the meeting at an earlier time than stated in the letter.  The school answered in the affirmative.
Mr. Hamilton spoke for the school.  The school opened in 2006 with 325 students in grades 9 and 10.  During the past four years the school has expanded its enrollment to 617 students, added grades 11 and 12 and a new building.  The school has a strict dress code and code of conduct.  Mr. Hamilton said over fifty students have been inducted into the National Honor Society and last spring was the school’s first graduating class for the school.  He said 83% of those students went on to college.  
Dr. Stetter asked what the school had learned from their experiences as a charter school.  Mr. Hamilton said there is strong leadership in the board, teachers and school leader.  He said the school practices to hire the best teachers.  Mr. Hamilton said the school has a clear code of conduct and enforces it.  He said there is cooperation between the board, staff and students and that the school monitors results and continues to improve the process.  Mr. Hamilton noted the gymnasium is a recent addition to the school.  
Dr. Stetter asked what could be considered an innovation that could be shared as a best practice with other schools.  Mr. Green said the school has given the students ownership of everything to give them practical experience.  He said Pencader requires 4 credits in the business department pathway which is 1 credit more than other schools.  
Dr. Whittaker asked what some of the challenges in student achievement are.  Mr. Hamilton said one challenge is the school receives students from different areas therefore not all are prepared at the same level.  He said it takes assessment to find the level they are on and what needs to be done to get them to a level to achieve.  Mr. Green said Mr. Catts encourages every staff member to be innovative and make the program work.

Mr. Harrell asked if Chinese is being taught in every grade and how many sections of Chinese are being taught.  Ms. Lewis said section Chinese 1 and 2 are being taught now and Chinese 3 will be implemented next year.  The other world language is Spanish.  Tommy Lu said the school has a partnership with a local Chinese organization.  Mr. Lu is taking a trip to China in December to research what other resources can be brought back to the school.  Mr. Green said the mission statement states the school wants students to have global awareness.  He said the reason to offer Chinese and Spanish as the world languages is that the school believes that is where the international business growth will be.  
Mr. Coleman asked about student achievement and how the school identifies students who need corrective action.  Ms. Lewis said the school was under academic review last year.  She said the school looked at the program being offered and discussed textbooks options.  She said they felt the math curriculum was not meeting the needs of the students and decided to go with a new curriculum which includes algebra and geometry with a research based approach.  Mr. Castagno said when the board was made aware of the test scores, they worked with the administration to identify resources to improve the results.  Mr. Coleman asked when the board was made aware of the test scores.  Mr. Hamilton said the board was made aware after last year’s DSTP testing.    

Dr. Stetter asked how the school included the three math courses discussed.  Ms. Lewis said they are imbedded in the curriculum, including the social studies and business program.  

Dr. Webster asked about MAP scores.  She asked about the reading levels of the students and if they are satisfied with the reading levels of incoming students.  Dr. Webster asked what kinds of programs the school offers to improve the reading scores of the students.  Ms. Lewis said the reading scores are varied.  Reading comprehension practices are built into the curriculum.  Mr. Arzinger, a social studies teacher at the school,  said he works with the English department on his essay tests and has the English department review writing samples from his students.  He said term papers are graded in both English and social studies.  Ms. Lewis said in the spring the school will start testing students before they are admitted to determine their math, social studies, and English skills.  Dr. Webster asked how the test results would be used.  Ms. Lewis said along with the MAP testing would be used to help place the students to meet their specific needs.

Dr. Webster asked what corrective action would be taken to help with reading comprehension.  Mr. Arzinger said each department works together.  Mr. Green said the business department regularly assesses students through essay writing and reading comprehension.  If a student is identified as someone who needs special attention the business department will notify the English department to collaborate on the best possible strategies to improve the skills of the students.  Ms. Lewis said the school has an after school tutoring program.

Ms. Lewis asked about a clarifying question which asked for material that the school was unaware was necessary.  She said they did not submit educational material regarding grade 12 

Dr. Stetter said they were not asking for additional units for 12th grade but the scope and sequence for grade 12.  She asked about the clarifying questions about Spanish 1.  She said there appeared to be a problem with the software because it was part of the initial upload.  Also, she said there was some confusion about the scope and sequence regarding fitness.  Dr. Stetter said Mr. Ray wants more information.  Mr. Cruce reminded the school that a reply is needed formally.  
No further discussion.  Meeting was adjourned. 
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